BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 11 APRIL 2013

Present:
Councillors Bellamy (Chair)


Derbyshire, Bain and Don

Tenant Representatives:
Martyn Lund (Highfield Road)

Lynne Lund  (Highfield Road)

Josephine Copson (Counties)

Trevor Nash (Counties)

Sandra Nash (Counties)

Gloria Tubb (Grange)


Brian Kimpton (Counties)


Stephen Panther (Sackville Street)


Jim French (Desborough)

Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)


Linda Nash (Housing)

Joanne Perry (Customer Services)

Rob Thompson (Finance)

Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)

Janice Maxey (Committee Administrator)

12.TF.92
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Henson (KBC), John Potts (Silver Service), Colin Medlycott (Avondale), Neil Bradley (Cranford), Leona Mantle (Housing, KBC).

12.TF.93 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

12.TF.94
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th March 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

12.TF.95
MATTERS ARISING

12.TF.82 
John Conway reported that further to the priority times reported to the previous meeting, these would be confirmed later this month, following briefings to Customer Services and Environmental Care staff. 

12.TF.96
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
Stephen Panter (Sackville Street) announced that the meeting would be his last as he was retiring from the forum with immediate effect.  

The Chair and John Conway expressed their gratitude to Stephen for his attendance on the Forum.  The Chair stressed that the forum needed people like Stephen on board as his comments had always been extremely valuable and he would be greatly missed.  He was wished all the best for the future.

12.TF.97
WELFARE REFORM UPDATE

Rob Thompson, Benefits Manager, KBC, gave a presentation to the Forum on benefit changes following the Government’s Welfare Reform programme.  It would result in significant changes to the welfare benefit system across the UK.  Copies of Kettering Borough Council’s booklet ‘A Guide to Welfare Reform’ were made available for Members.  The presentation covered:-

· Social Room Restriction (Spare room subsidy)

· Benefit Cap

· Local Council Tax Support

· Welfare Reform (including Universal Credit and NCC Social Fund)

· Discretionary Housing Payments

Following the presentation, there followed a question and answer session.  The following issues were raised:-

· The provision and availability of smaller accommodation for those tenants who wished to down-size but could not because of the limited amount of smaller accommodation.  item.  The forum was informed that the Council Home Move project provided advice and practical support for under occupying tenants who wished to move to more suitable accommodation. Since the scheme started in 2009, 78 households had been helped to downsize.  Also, The Council was providing a £250 incentive to qualifying tenants who completed a mutual exchange and a total of 19 households had completed mutual exchanges since October 2012.  This would also be discussed under the following agenda item.
· The problems with the Universal Credit software.  It was confirmed that it was understood that problems had arisen 
with the Pathway pilot but it was hoped that these would be rectified by October 2013.

· The new Welfare Reform, including the proposal to pay housing benefits directly to the tenant and not the landlord, would greatly impact on those tenants already having cash problems.  

· What was the criteria for entitlement for a bedroom in respect of children?  It was confirmed that In respect of the room restrictions, legislation stated that one bedroom was required for a baby; in addition, two children under the age of 10 were expected to share a bedroom regardless of gender.  At age 10 until age 16, two children of the same gender were expected to share a bedroom but an extra bedroom would be required at age of 10 for two children of opposite gender.

12.TF.98
END OF YEAR PERFORMANCE INFORMATION (RENTS)

John Conway, Head of Housing, gave a brief presentation on the end of year performance information in respect of rents.  He reported the following:-


Rent Arrears

· In 2000/01 £545,000 was owed in rent arrears.  Over the past decade the Council had worked hard with tenants to move the figure down to £130,000.  The position at end of March 2013 was £133,605 (up 7.4%) from last year with 98% of rent and rent arrears collected.  
Bedroom size criteria

· 363  tenants were affected as follows:-

· One bedroom: 318 households

· Two bedroom: 45 households.

· The Council would be writing to all 363 tenants enclosing the KBC’s guide to Welfare Reform and then this would be followed up with an interview either on the phone or face to face.
Tenant Support available:-
· Providing Introductory tenancies

· Tenancy support Service (for vulnerable tenants)

· Revised Home Move Scheme (already helped 27 households)

· £250 incentives for mutual exchanges

· Life Plan (Plan for long term)

· Reviewed Keyways allocations scheme (giving priority for under occupancy)

Summary
· The Council had made good progress over the  long term in reducing rent  arrears

· There were indications that rent arrears may increase due to the changes but measures had been put in place to try and prevent that happening.
Members of the forum made the following comments:-

· The Council seemed to be ahead of the curve in its arrangements for preventing rent arrears which was very good.

· Face to face interviews would be more effective.

· Would the social landlords be acting in a similar way to the Council?  John Conway responded that many were doing similar things but the Council was watching them to make sure they didn’t cherry pick tenants.  The Council’s guide to Welfare Reform had been adapted from Orbit Housing’s document.

· What if the 365 tenancies could not downsize?  John Conway confirmed that this was a big problem in that 50% of people on the Keyways register needed a one or two bedroom property, however the number of moves had increased and some people did wish to remain in their homes and pay the extra rent.  The Council was working within the Government framework but it was recognised that it was a difficult situation for many people and the Council was helping those tenants affected work through the options available to them.   

· The Chair offered the help of elected members if needed to help talk to tenants as often they knew the families.
· In respect of rent arrears, was the council doing enough to work with those tenants who were struggling with their rent.  John Conway responded that he was always impressed with his rent team in that although they had a strict regime to follow whey tried to work with tenants but at the same time not to give them false hope.

· Martyn Lund, Chair of the Tenants’ Overview and Scrutiny Panel reported that he had attended a seminar on Welfare reform in London with Leona Mantle and they had observed that many of the policies that the larger authorities had put in place, KBC was already doing 90% of them.
12.TF.99
HOUSING OMBUDSMAN

Joanne Perry, Executive Liaison Officer, was in attendance for this item and gave a presentation with Linda Nash, Housing Communication Officer, on the new Housing Ombudsman Scheme.  The current three stage complaints process was outlined, under which three complaints for 2012/13 had gone to the Local Government Ombudsman.  The Localism Act 2011 had created a single service for investigating complaints about Housing Management functions and from 1 April 2013, a tenant who was unhappy with the response to their complaint could ask for help from a designated person.  This person could be any Member of Parliament (MP), a Councillor from the local housing authority or a designated Tenant Panel and would become a ‘critical friend’ to the complainant.   A designated Tenants Panel had to be recognised by the Landlord and would have contact details available to all tenants.  Two or more tenants could make a panel and there would be full training on policies and procedures.

The forum members were asked to break into two groups and discuss the following points:-

· Should KBC have a tenant’s panel?

· Should there be a designated Councillor (specialist) or would tenants prefer to go to any councillor?

· If a tenants’ panel was requested, how should the Council recruit to it?
After discussions the groups reported back the following comments to officers:-

· Group 1 considered that a Tenants Panel would be a good idea because the tenants would find it easier to talk to other tenants.  However, Group 2 thought that tenants would not use a tenants panel in the way described. 
· Would a county wide panel between other councils be possible i.e. Kettering working with Corby?

· Tenants would probably like to go to any councillor rather than a designated one.

· If it was a designated councillor, could there be about 2 or 3 who could be trained in housing tenancy issues?
· Risk of discussions with councillors becoming political?

· Definitely some tenants would be able to able to be a member of a Tenant’s panel but they would need officer support.  
A vote from the 9 tenants present was taken on whether the Council should have a tenant’s panel.  The results were:-

· Yes, now


-

1

· Yes, later


-

1

· No



-

6

· Abstain


-

1


John Conway suggested that the item come back after the summer once feedback could be obtained from other authorities around the country.  This was agreed.
12.TF.100
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL

Martyn Lund reported that he would be bringing two items to the next meeting on:-
· Introduction service for tenants

· Void properties.

12.TF.101
CONNECT

Lynne Lund reported that she had been consulting with John Conway on the cover of the next edition of Connect to be published mid-June.
12.TF.102
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


         There was none.


12.TF.103
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Jim French, Desborough
12.TF.104
DATE OF MEETING

It was noted that the next meeting would take place on Thursday 9th May 2013 at the Council Offices.
(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 8.10 pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
jcm
Tenants Forum No. 5
11.04.13

